Spring 2014 Newsletter



Urbandale Historical Society

Plant Sale

Don't miss the Plant Sale this Saturday, May 3rd from 9:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m. on the lawn of the Olmsted-Urban House.

Bring your plants in plastic bags, milk jugs or whatever you want. Please label the plants as to color and approximate growth height if you know. We would like to have your plants on Friday if possible, or before 9:00 on Saturday. You can leave them on the porch at the Olmsted-Urban House any time.

If questions, call Anne Ulm, plant sale chairperson, at 276-1568. A special thanks to Anne and her plant sale volunteers!



Volunteers Needed

There are so many ways you can be of help to the Historical Society. Please remember that you are a valuable member. What can you do?

- Tell others about the Historical Society. Encourage them to give their support by joining.
- Publicize the web site at urbandalehistoricalsociety.org
 Many of your questions can be answered about Urbandale's history and activities of the Historical Society by visiting our web site.
- Volunteer to help on a committee of your interest.
- Participate in the bus trip in May and October.
- Come to the Ice Cream Social on June 29th. This is not only a needed fundraiser, but a friendly community event.
- Plan to attend scheduled events starting in September. The monthly meetings feature a program, refreshments, and conversation – not a formal business meeting.

Together the Historical Society will continue to grow and prosper.

"A Celebration of Little Girls"

The committee has begun planning for the June tea parties. The tea parties will be the week of June 9th.

If you would like to help serve on this committee or help during the week of the tea parties, please contact Beth Haigh at 276-9654.

Spring Bus Tour

May 13th

7:00 a.m. Departure

This spring the tour bus is headed to Southern Iowa. We will be departing at 7:00 a.m. on Tuesday, May 13th. The first stop will be the coal mine museum at Lucas. This museum has received increased support from national groups and has greatly expanded from its first opening. With Urbandale's heritage of coal mines operating here between the 1920's and 1940's, the items on display should be of special interest.

The next stop in Lucas County will be the Hy-Vee distribution complex in Chariton and an opportunity to see the cavernous "banana curing room".

Proceeding to the town square, a time will be afforded to tour the candy making room of 111 year-old Pipers Candy. Other local attractions are several quilt stores, a Ben Franklin variety store, and consignment stores.

At 12:45 we will travel to Millerton for a traditional lunch and dessert.

After lunch the tour proceeds to Corydon in Wayne county to visit the five galleries in the highly regarded Prairie Trails Museum Complex.

The return trip to Urbandale will be timed to arrive back around 5:30 p.m.

The bus leaves the parking lot of the Olmsted-Urban House, 4010 70th Street, promptly at 7:00 a.m. The tour is open to everyone, so invite your friends to come along. A check for \$70 sent to the Urbandale Historical Society will hold your place and includes lunch and all charges. Please enclose an emergency contact name and phone number with your check. Mark "Bus Tour" on the envelope. Call Wayne Robbins at 276-1370 for more information.



April Program

The final program meeting for this spring was held on April 7th. Dave Tulje has done a lot of research on the life of the typical Civil War soldier. He played the role of a young farmer, Sgt. David Dull from Boone County serving in the 16th Iowa Company D in 1864. He recounted some of the experiences he would have had, battles and even the uniform and basic supplies he would have been issued.

Bob Simon added information about the activities of Abraham Lincoln during this time.

No program meetings are scheduled during the summer. During the fall and winter these events are planned for the first Monday evening of the month except September, which because of Labor Day, will be held the second week, September 8th.

Water Utilities

After 40 years, Richard Foust has retired as Water Utility General Manager. An interesting display of photos and articles was prepared by the Water Department staff for his retirement event held at the Giovannetti Community Shelter last fall. Some materials from the Historical Society archives were included.

Foust in 1980 had prepared a paper outlining some of the history of the water department services to Urbandale residents. Here are some of the details from that account.

When Urbandale was incorporated in 1917, it was considered just a rural community northwest of Des Moines with many of its residents engaged agriculture and coal mining activities. During these early days, families had individual wells which served as the water supply. During the early 1930's some of the wells were being pumped dry resulting in the need for residents to carry water from the Allyn Hazen water tower owned by the Des Moines Water Works located at 48th and Hickman. This is approximately 2 ½ miles from the city of Urbandale. Many of the local residents believed this was just a temporary problem and their wells would replenish themselves in the future and continue to furnish an adequate supply of water. As a result from 1930-1934 the residents twice rejected proposals to establish an extension of the water line from Des Moines to provide a public water supply to the city.

According to an account by Mae Nelson, a third vote was set up for July 4, 1934. The P.T.A. mothers became involved because there just wasn't enough water for the school and businesses on Monday morning when folks were traditionally

doing the family wash. The women put up a tent near the voting place and passed out information sheets. The final count was 226 to 104 in favor of obtaining water from the Des Moines system. A 6 inch main was to be connected to the Des Moines main as a W.P.A. project.

This project proceeded with the necessary extension and connection for 50 homes. Installation of water to the homes was to be at the owners expense estimated at \$20.00 each. Twenty six fire hydrants were installed, water meters were set and new water lines were tested. On September 13th the city had a public water system for a total of 4.6 miles of distribution.

The acquisition of water played an important role in the development of the city. The growth rate of the city was comparatively slow up to 1950, both in population and physical expansion of the water system – approximately 60 persons a year reaching a population in 1950 of 1,777. But by 1947 there was already an inclination that the distribution system was starting to experience a strain due to the number of customers the system was serving. Lyle Cunningham, Ralph Whitten and Nelson Dunn were familiar names serving on the Water Board.

The decision was made to replace some of the small mains originally installed in 1934 with larger mains. This insured the flow and pressure that were being reduced by the increasing number of persons using the water supply. With the completion of this work the system was again adequate.

During the 1950's the city then experienced its start of a large population growth and there was a new demand for water service. This resulted in a turning point regarding the attitude of the Water

toward Water Department Board operation and the design of the system. Emphasis was being placed on planning and future projects regarding customer needs, rather than just keeping up with demands. A new 12" feeder main was completed from Merle Hay to 72nd and Aurora which was laid by Towers an Urbandale construction Brothers. firm. A 500,000 gallon storage facility was constructed with funds from revenue bonds.

When the city hall went to the new building at 70th and Roseland, the water office went to 68th and Douglas where it stayed until January 1967. At that time it moved to 7006 Madison. According to Les Hamilton the water board members in 1967 included Ed Petty, Lloyd McLean and Joseph Kenworthy. Workmen were Frank McCutcheon and Roy Avaux, and Mrs. Homer Bible and Mrs. Avaux were the office employees.

In 1960 projections were made regarding future growth patterns of the city including population, land use, and city boundary lines. A proposed industrial park was located on the city's northwest boundary. Revenue bonds were used to help finance a main now extending from 72nd and Aurora to 104th Street and Douglas.

There was now much increased domestic use along with industrial and commercial use. For example, the per capita use per day had averaged 47.5 gallons per day but by 1971 the figures had increased to 70.5 gallons per day per capita.

In the 1970's contracts for several water system improvements were made including an additional connection to the Des Moines system at Merle Hay, a booster station at 104th and Dennis Drive, and a 1,000,000 gallon elevated storage tank to provide increased pressure and flow to handle growth and adequate fire protection for the Industrial Park and westward expansion.

has increased Though water usage dramatically 80 over years, the Urbandale Water Department has made continual improvement. Urbandale's Capital Improvement Plan for 2014-2019 includes proposals to install larger water mains to improve capacity and reduce repair costs, and to install new water mains to accommodate development.

The Urbandale Water Board of Trustees have approved plans for work on some portion of 71st, 72nd, Douglas Avenue, Oliver Smith, 100th, Northpark Drive, Meredith Drive, Monroe Court, Oakbrook. 83rd, and Deer Creek. The Water Utility and Department of Engineering and Public Works will coordinate the timing of projects over the years to minimize disruption.

Additionally the 114th Street water tower will be repainted and enhanced with security fencing and lighting. Some existing 4 inch mains in the system will be replaced with 8 inch mains to improve flow and service. A 16 inch water main will be installed along Meredith Drive from 132nd to 142nd Street as Urbandale's boundaries have pushed westward.

The Urbandale Water Utility is currently located at 3720 86th Street. The Urbandale Water Board of Trustees, with new manager Dale Acheson, oversees an operating budget of over 16 million dollars. From its humble beginnings the Water Utility Board continues to plan to serve Urbandale's growing population, estimated in 2012 to be more than 40,000 people.

Donated Items

Do you have items to donate or that could be copied that tell of Urbandale's History? We particularly need pictures of places and events through the years.

For example, Sister Jeannie Hagedorn gave us a scrapbook of the time when Pope John Paul II visited Living History Farms in 1979 – an important event in Urbandale's history.

Ginny Campbell had some photos of the July 4th parade in 1955. The 1955 bound copy of the Urban News found in the reference section of the Urbandale Library shows that riders on the winning Legion Auxillary float were Mrs. Ray Locke, Mrs. Milford Olmsted, Mrs. Harry Milliman, Mrs. Jim Afhern, Mrs. Jim Reistad, Mrs. Bill Proudfit, Mrs. Douglas Minnich, and Paulette Reistad – names part of Urbandale's history. Bill Proudfit was dressed to portray Uncle Sam.

John Koniorof City Hall donated a framed autographed newspaper picture of the boys Urbandale Senior League All-Star baseball team that won the World Series Championship in 2005.

As you may remember our goal last year was to obtain a copy of each of the yearbooks published for Urbandale High School. Thanks to a variety of sources, the only book we still lack is volume 40 published in 1993.

We are looking for a floor lamp that would be suitable for the circa 1920 and 1930's. It will be used in the living room area. We also would like to have a more authentic women's suit for the decade of the 40's to use in the vintage clothing display. Please contact Beth Haigh at 276-9654 or bhaigh_home@yahoo.com

Save the Date

What: Annual Ice Cream Social

When: Sunday, June 29 2:00 - 4:00

Where: Front Lawn of the Olmsted-Urban House

Homemade ice cream, pies and cakes will be available. Vintage automobiles will be on display and the house and barn will be open for tours.

Johnston Historical Society Museum

Have you ever visited the Johnston (Station) Historical Society Museum at 6161 Northglenn Drive near the Johnston Public Library? In a recent newsletter president Dick Hyde reports the museum. which was closed for the winter, will be open from 2:00 - 4:00 Tuesday through Thursday, and the second Sunday of the month. The house for the museum is similar in outside appearance to the Olmsted-Urban House, but the rooms are used in an entirely different way housing different collections. The group will have a garage sale as a fundraiser in the neighboring Simpson Barn on July 11th and 12th.



This edition of the newsletter was prepared by Beth and Gene Haigh and information compiled by Virginia Gee.